
League of Women Voters of Pullman Observer Report 

Name of Agency:  Port of Whitman County      Date: 10/15/20 
Observer Reporting:  Carolyn Joswig-Jones    Length of Meeting:  3’ 22”  

Members Present/Absent:         (with 10 and 25 min break) 

Commissioners:  Karl Webber (District 1) 

Kristine Meyer (District 2) 

Tom Kammerzell (District 3)  

  

Staff:

Joe Poire - Executive Director 

Kara Riebold - Chief Operating Officer 

Debbie Snell - Properties & Development Manager 

Brenda Stav - Finance Director 

Sarah Highfield - Communications Director 

Matthew Johnson - Port Attorney 

 

Others Present (i.e., media, public):  

Hailey Lewis – SEL Governmental Relations? 

Frank Chmelik – WPPA counsel called in towards end of meeting 

 

WPPA (Washington Public Port Association) 

POWBAC (Port of Whitman Business Air Center – airport in Colfax) 

PIP (Pullman Industrial Parks East and West) 

PNWA (Pacific Northwest Waterways Association) 

NWRP  (Northwest River Partners) 

SWEDA (Southeast Washington Economic Development Association) 

USACE (United State Army Corps of Engineers) 
 
Business pertaining to League Positions or topics of interest: 

(See below for full report of meeting) 

• New commissioner, Karl Webber, news release attached below. (Not part of the meeting/additional info.) 

• “Port of Whitman County aims to turn WSU steam plant into business tech center” article in Moscow-

Pullman Daily News Oct 6th.  (Not part of the meeting/additional info.) 

• WSDOT to support equity in broadband access in Washington by giving people more choices / Petrichor 

Broadband fiber to the home project.  

• The Port continues with fiber extensions crucial for businesses and residents in rural areas with funding 

asks and design plans in the works.  

• Boyer Park campground (mostly always fully booked), the grill and store are achieving high standards.  

Onsite managers are doing a great job. Grill and store to close Nov 1st for the season. 

• Port Strategic Plan, Comprehensive Scheme of Harbor Improvements and Report Card are coming along 

wonderfully thanks to Ms Highfield work on this project.  Plan was reviewed on Monday Oct 5th and a 

draft was available through google share.  The final draft will be available for public review starting Oct 

19th.  A public hearing will take place during the Commission’s November 5 meeting.  Public meeting 
input will be discussed and incorporated into the plans during the Commission’s November 19 meeting. 

The plans will be adopted by the Commission December 8th.  

• Land Transfer with Army Corps 

• Updating Recreation and Tourism policy  

• Port and County Commission cost sharing on Port of Wilma road work project 



 

To view Meeting Agenda, Minutes and all supportive materials follow this link: 

http://www.portwhitman.com/about/commissionmeeting 

To view the Port meeting calendar: 

http://www.portwhitman.com/pdf/Port_Calendar_2020.01.01-2020.06.30_Revised.pdf 

The wording in these reports are a combination of copied and pasted items from the Port’s agenda and supported 

material and hearsay listening in on the meetings.   

 

Port of Whitman County Commissioners Meeting took place via Zoom and teleconference. Participation can be 

online, phone, or a combination of both.  The commissioners and some staff are present with masks and are 

socially distanced.  Public may not meet in person and are muted during the meeting except during public 

comment periods at the beginning and before the end of the meeting.   

Commissioner Kammerzell ran the meeting.  

 

Commissioner and Staff Updates: 

 

Commissioner Kammerzell reported going to the Carbon policy WPPA meeting where there have been some 

hard discussions on carbon taxing, emissions and fuel issues.  He stated that there may be a problem moving 

from diesel to electric in that there isn’t enough green energy to sustain this move and questions how they 

would provide this energy.  Forklifts are already being converted, the Port has been involved with some 

smaller businesses looking to do this, also.  He feels the Port needs to be prepared to react to legislation as it 

changes.  Also reported on the Airport meeting - the terminal is to be 8,500 sq ft with 3 gates, the minimum 

being 4,100 sq ft, planning for future growth.  He said SWEDA reported it has pushed 2.9 million dollars out 

the door in support of over 224 businesses.   

 

Director Poire reported the Strategic planning packet will be reviewed on Monday Oct 5th at 10am and then it 

will be available to the public for review.  Further discussion and dates on the agenda. 

 

OLD BUSINESS: 

 

Policy Project: Resolutions 20-15 Investment Policy, 20-17 Accounting Practices, 20-18 Purchasing and 

Contracting 

Ms Stav reported on adoptions and revisions for these resolutions.  The commissioners moved to adopt 

Resolution 20-15 Investment Policy, Resolution 20-17 Accounting Practices, and Resolution 20-18 

Purchasing and Contracting Policy. 

 

RCO (Recreation and Conservation Office) Construction Grant Authorization – Resolution 20-16 

The commissioners moved to go forward with the RCO Construction grant application which is due on 

November 1, 2020.  This is for the Boyer Park Dock Replacement Planning Design.  

 

2021 Budget Preliminary Review 

A copy of the draft 2021 Budget is attached below for preliminary review.  The staff will continue to monitor 

and update the budget as needed and the draft will be presented again on November 5 noting any substantive 

changes.  

 

Commission Service Board Assignments 

The commissioners discuss and assign primary and alternate positions for the service boards. 

They took a 5-minute recess during this part.  

http://www.portwhitman.com/about/commissionmeeting
http://www.portwhitman.com/pdf/Port_Calendar_2020.01.01-2020.06.30_Revised.pdf


 

 

NEW BUSINESS:  

  

City of Clarkston Fire Department Payment 2020 – Wilma Fire Protection Contract 

The commissioners approved the annual payment for 2020 of $10,000 for fire protection services with the 

City of Clarkston Fire Department for the District 14 area.  The port bills the tenants at Wilma and then pays 

the yearly contract cost. The contract provides for annual inspections of hydrants and other fire protection 

infrastructure at the port and also provides a cost savings for tenants through a lower fire rating on their 

insurances. 

 

Commission Photography 

The commissioners choose option three for updating website photos.  3) The Commission and staff may 

update the group photograph and take separate professional headshots of the three Commissioners and 

Executive Director.  Commissioner Meyer requested that the photo shoot be after an already scheduled hair 

appointment on Dec 4th.  ☺  

 

Commission Handbook 

This is a new document the staff developed as part of the policy project to establish policy regarding the 

governance of the Port of Whitman County, including the roles and responsibilities of the Board of 

Commissioners.  It was compiled from WPPA’s New Commissioners and other Ports’ handbooks and from 

policies adopted by our Port commissioners.  The drafted was included in the supportive material.  Section 13, 

“Commissioner Compensation” was discussed in regard to smart phones and decided to add in phones for the 

commissioners.  This Handbook will be reviewed again at the next meeting.  (Below is attached the Table of 

Contents to give an idea of what the handbook contains.) 

 

Petrichor Quarterly Report 

Ms Riebold reported on the 3rd quarter Petrichor Broadband LLC.  Port is working with Washington State 

Department of Transportation (WADOT) for a statewide plan for a right-of-way to complete paths for 

broadband installations.  Roger Millar, Secretary of Transportation, would like to form a committee with 

WPPA to team up to classify language for a legislative ask for this right-of-way.  Also, in the works is an 

application to the Public Works Board (Rural Digital Opportunity Fund (RDOF)) for funding on this due Oct 

29.  For the full Quarter 3 Petrichor Report go to the Port agenda and supportive materials.  This is a well 

written report.  http://www.portwhitman.com/pdf_agendas/2020-10-15%20Agenda.pdf 

 

Fiber Equipment Purchase Contract/ Telecommunications Equipment Lease 

This is only the third equipment lease the Port has entered into, 2004, 2009 and now for the purpose to 

expedite fiber extension in choke-hold areas, Palouse, Farmington, Garfield and Tekoa.   Ms Riebold was 

complimented by Director Poire for writing a “nice update” on this.  Port staff proposed the purchase of 

telecommunications equipment in the amount of approximately $30,000 for lease to Cascades Computing 

with the option to purchase over a sixty-month period.  The Port has a good relationship with this company 

and it will be a good “return on investment.”  The commissioners approved the Telecommunications 

Equipment Lease between the Port and Cascades Computing.   

http://www.portwhitman.com/pdf_agendas/2020-10-15%20Agenda.pdf


 

Fiber Extensions Design Contract 

Along with the Community Economic Revitalization Board (CERB) funded project to bolster bandwidth in 

Whitman County, the Port will build five additional mid-mile fiber backbone routes to strategic locations 

carrying broadband services out to rural areas.  The commissioners approved to proceed with a contract for 

design with Outside Plant Maintenance for the total amount of $97,532.  Design completion date is Jan 31 

with work to start in the spring.  

 

Boyer Park Hours 

The onsite managers, Mike and Monica Olmstead, met with Port staff and provided the off operating hours 

(see below) for the Commission’s approval which they did approve.  There was much discussion of how 

Boyer Park went from a medium usage site with mediocre standards to high standards and is mostly fully 

booked.  Compliments went to the Olmsteads for their management.  The campground is full every weekend 

through Oct and for the 4th of July, Labor Day and Memorial Day.  The Grill and store will close November 1 

for the season and reopen sometime in March depending on weather and reservations.  The Snake River 

Festival is on the calendar for May 22, 2021.   

 

Executive Session 

None 

 

Commission Workshop 

 

Central Ferry North (HMU) Land Transfer 

Port seems to be butting heads with the Army Corps of Engineers over trading property.  Port brought forward 

3 properties to the corps but all were turned down mostly because of nocuous weeds along river banks.  It was 

discussed to not approach legislative action at this time and to wait for a more opportune time.  Not much is 

available on the river at this time. It was discussed to “prepare to paw” by “laying out a map, checking all the 

boxes and sitting down with legislators” to make a case for what the Port has done so far.  It was said that there 

is a love/hate relation between the Port and the corps but only on this issue of land transfer.  Both have made 

efforts to preserve the river system and the Port doesn’t want to “burn any bridges” over this. 

 

Port Planning Document Review 

The Commission’s changes, additions and deletions to the second drafts of the Port Strategic Plan and 

Comprehensive Scheme of Harbor Improvements, as well as the first draft of the Comprehensive Plan Report 

Card, can be seen at the following Google Drive link.  The commissioners again complimented Ms Highfield 

saying these documents “look so good.”  Copy and paste into browsers to view. 

https://drive.google.com/drive/folders/1FQaRL3yyatbnuBhITv9gVpyPjElw40Yu?usp=sharing  

*** A 25-minute lunch break was taken at 11:30. They came back from break but did not have audio for public 

to hear the discussion of the Recreation and Tourism section.  They dialed back in and continued onto the 

Budget review.   

 

Policy Project- attorney recommended review by Commissioners of Resolution 03-03 - Port's Support of 

Recreation and Tourism 

Was not able to hear this section but I took some screen shots.  I did follow up with a call to Ms Stav, Port 

Finance Director.  It was explained that during this workshop the staff asked what the board needs from them 

to update this old 2003 policy.  RCW – Revised Code of Washington. Ms Stav said there was nothing new to 

report at this time but there will be updates to come. 



 
 

 

 
 

 



2021 Budget Preliminary Review 

There was talk about a “meeting of the minds” and the “obligation elements of contract” in regard to finances.  

It seems that this matter was about having the means to get the monies promised from the County Commission 

for a project already underway.  The commissioners said again this also is an important partnership, not 

wanting to burn bridges, but Port doesn’t want to “appear flaky” during this financial recovery time.  There is a 

County/Port Commission meeting on Nov 2nd at 3:00 pm.  In a follow-up call with Ms Stav, it was explained 

that along with the CERB grant, the County Commission did a cost share for the road work done at the Port of 

Wilma.   

 

There was a question brought up having to do with salaries in the budget in the category of merit.  Frank 

Chmelik was called in for counsel to describe the difference between merit increases and bonuses for public 

employees under budget based management.  Compensation to public employees for a job well done cannot be 

given retrospectively, as bonuses, only prospectively.  Director Poire has delegated authority to manage 

assessment of merit for Port staff.  Commissioner Kammerzell supports set amount for allocation, control vs 

reasonability, if needed to defend to the public how salary increases are made.  Commissioner Meyer 

appreciated the “proactive questioning” in that it was “important to bring a fuller understanding” of this 

subject, merit/bonuses.  Commissioner Webber supports “defend as a whole not on an individual bases,” staff 

vs employee. 

 

Upcoming Meetings 

 

• Pioneer Ports Meeting, October 19, 6:30 p.m., via Zoom Meeting  

• WPPA Small Ports Seminar, October 22 & 23, via Zoom Meeting 

• Inland NW Partners Virtual Fall Meeting, October 28, 9:00 -11:00 a.m. (If previously registered for the 

INP Spring meeting, you have been automatically re-registered) 

“The Importance of Digital Inclusion” 

 

Process & Protocol: This was a long meeting but a good one.  I followed up with Ms Stav, Port Finance Director, 
and she was more than helpful at answering my questions.  I am impressed with all the staff at the Port.  They 
are hidden public employees doing many things in this community.  I recommend at looking at their Port 

Strategic Plan, Comprehensive Scheme of Harbor Improvements and Report Card either for review if you have 

comments for change or when the final version becomes available.  Draft version, copy and paste into browser: 
https://drive.google.com/drive/folders/1FQaRL3yyatbnuBhITv9gVpyPjElw40Yu?usp=sharing  

 



 



 

 



 
 

 



 
 



 

Boyer Park Restaurant and Store Hours. 

 
 


